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CB: Could you please introduce yourself? 

JK: My name is Jason Knutzen. I teach Modern Tools and 
concepts of digital imaging at the Global Cinematography 
Institute. I also work with Yuri to help coordinate the 
running and the day-to-day operations of the school.  

CB: In the last 5 years the movies awarded for best 
photography were also awarded for VFX. What do you think 
about that? Does it mean something to you? 

JK: I think it´s becoming very hard to differentiate between 
what is cinematography and what is visual effects. At the end 
of the day it’s all images, and even back in the 50´s and 
60´s when there were effects works being done. They were very 
early rear projection systems and things like that, they 
helped to create images that are larger than life. To 
attribute that solely to cinematographer, ok, yes, they are 
the custodians of the image but there´s still a lot of other 
factors that are going into it. And that´s continuously done 
today, where we see that line between visual effects and 
cinematography being increasingly blurred. Where does the 
work of the cinematographer stop and where does the work of 
the visual effects begin? And we’ve seen even the film that 
started all this, Avatar, five years ago, where the 
cinematographer was the live action DP; anything that was 
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live action was in this case 30% of the film. Four, five 
years after, in Gravity, we have a much stronger 
collaboration between cinematography and visual effects, and 
having the cinematographer work directly with effects artist 
to still have the same control over the image they would have 
in a normal set and working with digital gaffers instead of 
regular gaffers. You´re still dealing with the same optics 
and same type of camera systems. So having a cinematographer 
along the entire step of the visual imaging process separates 
it from the way things were done to the way things are done 
now and hopefully will continue to be done in the future.  

CB: There are a lot of examples where the cinematographer is 
not present along the entire steps of the visual imaging 
process. Why is that? 

JK: Well, I think it’s in part just the industry, with our 
preconceived notion of what a cinematographer does. A lot of 
people who employ cinematographers think that he is someone 
who is there to be your cameraman during production. That is 
solely a production job. You show up on set, you frame it, 
you light it, you record it and you hand it off to someone 
else and that’s it. Then to next step of the process. But 
what people really don't recognize is that cinematography is 
throughout all steps of the production phase, it is much more 
a preproduction job now than it is production, it is much 
post than it is production now. So it´s important for a 
cinematographer to be involved throughout the entire step of 
the way. We are talking about previs (previsualization). 
That´s figuring out the shot and the lighting, if that´s not 
cinematography, I don’t know what is. And that´s something 
that is happening in preproduction. And in post we start to 
talk about Digital Intermediate, so what’s happening to the 
image after you shoot it, what the color correction is, 
working with visual effects…all these different parts of post 
and the cinematographer should be just as involved with those 
as he is during production, during the actual capturing of 
the information. When we think of a film like Gravity, the 
actual production is just shooting faces. Everything else is 
post. So being a part of that, being in the steps throughout 
the entire process, I think it’s the way to fix it and what’s 
being changed right now.   
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CB: Do you think that visual effects and color grading bring 
new aesthetic possibilities, new ways of thinking the 
designs, new ways of thinking… 

JK: Yes, absolutely, that’s the type of things I teach in my 
CGI class. I hope that conveys to cinematographers the 
possibilities that are available, in postproduction, in color 
correction… You can really start to approach shooting things 
in a way that you know what you can do in post and whether 
someone else is doing it or ideally you are the one doing it. 
That has just become another tool in your toolbox, and opens 
up a new array of creative possibilities. There are things we 
can do on set that can save time because we know that they 
can be fixed in post and we know how they can be fixed in 
post, not relying on somebody else that hopefully knows what 
they’re doing. So all these different things can come to your 
mind on set. Just like in the days of film, thinking what is 
the processing going to be, is it pushed, is it pulled, 
bleached, color processing, cross-processing… same idea. Now 
in post except we have much more possibilities, but with 
these increased possibilities there’s also the danger of who 
is doing it and who has the creative control of the image, 
because now it is so much that can be done. So it’s making 
sure that cinematographers are involved and not just that 
someone is manipulating the image because that is how they 
think it should look. 

CB: Can you talk about the Virtual Cinematography System? 

JK: What they’re doing in the Virtual Cinematography Class is 
real time compositing and using systems to show you in real 
time on set what is happening on the green screen. So with 
all the effects-based films, actors acting in a green 
void…”look over there, look over here” and you don’t know 
what it is you are looking at, there is nothing to respond 
to… So systems like this that are finding a lot of popularity 
in TV especially, gives you real time results on set about 
what the background is going to look like, how that 
interacts. A real practical example of that is people driving 
in a car. On a TV show to get permits, to get the trailers, 
all that is a lot of money. So, to do it on a sound stage, 
there’s big TV shows here in the States that do the same 
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process, where you just have a car on a green screen stage 
shooting with this system and now the grips can see what 
environment they’re driving through. So, the light falling on 
the actors’ faces, are they going under trees? You can watch 
on the monitor and see the trees they are going under and 
recreate that practical lighting. So there are a lot of real 
time applications for solving some of these problems of 
effects-based cinematography. 

CB: How important do you think is for cinematographers to 
know the basics of VFX, virtual lighting….? 

JK: It´s the same thing as knowing what a flag does, what a 
screen does, what is a 2K vs a 650W. These are all tools of 
the trade, they all go to the greater goal of creating the 
image. Knowing camera movements, knowing what your 
possibilities are, this is the same idea. Fortunately there´s 
a lot of crossover now with the new things, particularly 
virtual lighting, we think of lighting on set and lighting in 
computer and the properties of light are the same. You can 
constrain your virtual system so that light behaves exactly 
the same ways as it does in real life. So in this case we are 
lighting just like we normally would, except instead of 
having a grip truck full of equipment, we can copy-paste. I 
need more 2Ks, just copy-paste, more 2Ks. Power distribution, 
no longer an issue, you have power for all your lights. So it 
really is opening up more creative possibilities, we are just 
approaching it from the same way, speaking the same language, 
because this is the language of cinema, the language of 
cinematography and the way to create convincing visual 
effects is to apply the language we all know. We can create 
animated films that have no basis in reality for lighting or 
camera, but the things that look more authentic, look more 
real, do. So this is where the cinematographer comes into 
play. Animated films like How to train your Dragon movie, 
that Roger Deakens was the visual consulter on, Tin Tin, that 
Kaminsky was actually the cinematographer on, and the ASC is 
now letting their first animation DP, Pixar’s main lighting 
supervisor as an ASC member… So this are just different ways 
of doing it, we are still creating the same images, we are 
still lighting, camera, it´s all the same, what the medium 
is, that´s actually showing on that´s changing along with the 
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times. Cinematography in video games, it´s the same type of 
images, same type of applications. 

CB: How was the GCI created? 

JK: The Institute was created late in 2011,that was an idea 
Yuri and Vilmos have been thinking about for quite a while of 
what to do with these changes in cinematography. Avatar had 
already come out in this point and we knew the industry was 
changing. Digital vs film was still a very hotly contested 
debate at that time, so figuring out what cinematographers 
need to do to adapt to these changes. Things were moving out 
very rapidly and the role of the cinematographer was starting 
to be marginalized in a way.  Having someone that come in and 
just be a digital asset gatherer in a way… So trying to 
figure out ways to teach cinematographers, young and old, the 
new techniques they need to survive in a changing industry. 
So I was able to provide them some guides about what was 
happening at a film school level having just come out of the 
UCLA graduate program. What they are doing to train 
cinematographers. Which is the same way they’ve trained 
cinematographers the last 4 years. They can teach you those 
things, like how to set up a C stand, how to light, dolly 
moves, all the basics. But what they are not teaching is 
cinematography in the computer. As part of the UCLA program 
we´ve never sit in front of a computer for a cinematography 
class. And now that has just became such a crucial role of 
how images are created, whether be a color correction, visual 
effects, virtual lighting, even dealing with workflow, how 
you get the image from the camera on to the computer requires 
a pretty good technical knowledge and this is the way the 
industry is going and it´s not turning back. We are not going 
to go back to film, I think those days are behind us, but 
understanding digital, understanding some of these expanded 
cinematography techniques and concepts will help prepare 
students now and in the future.  

CB: When you work as a cinematographer, how do you relate 
with the visual effect department? 

JK: Working with visual effects, I´ve always tried to 
approach it in a very open collaboration. In the same way you 
will collaborate with a production designer, same way we will 
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collaborate with a costume designer. It’ s all just a 
creative collaboration on set. I find working with visual 
effects a much closer collaboration because we both are 
dealing with what´s coming out of the camera. So I’m in 
production supervising what they are going to need later on, 
so on set there´s usually a representative of the VFX 
department, usually the VFX Supervisor or the person who will 
actually be doing the work so that I can ask them on set ‘Are 
we getting everything you need?’ Because it´s all about 
delivering assets. You want to make sure they have the pieces 
they need to create the images they have in mind. Even before 
you get on set in preproduction, storyboards, shot-lists, 
these are things that we include visual effects on. So that 
within a storyboard of a VFX sequence or an action scene we 
just go through with a highlighter and mark ‘Ok, this is VFX, 
this is actual production’. So that we can all look at the 
storyboard and know what parts of the image we need to get 
and what can be finished later on or needs to be captured 
with a second unit…shooting background plates. We know what 
the background is, we are not going to shoot in on set but we 
can figure out what the lighting needs to be on set and all 
these different pieces that go into creating a VFX shot. So I 
deal with a VFX Supervisor, it can be a camera operator, or a 
second unit DP. This is someone that is ultimately supporting 
the work we are doing on set and I still have authority over 
creating the image and there’s just someone who’s helping me 
get there, helping putting all together, combining it in 
post, it’s another good creative collaboration I have on set.  

 


